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Dear Sir

The University of Southern Queensland welcomes the opportunity to respond to the Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business and Education References Committee on the capacity of public universities to meet Australia’s higher education needs.  USQ is widely acknowledged as a leader in the innovative use of educational technologies and in the preparation of its graduates for active participation in an e-world. 

In most universities the development of web-based initiatives is not systemic, but is often a result of “random acts of innovation” initiated by risk-taking individual academics.  In contrast, the implementation of education technologies including web-based applications at USQ is strategically planned, systematically integrated and institutionally comprehensive.  

Valid justification for USQ’s leadership role is reflected in the following achievements:

· In 1995, USQ was the only Australian university to be awarded a research grant by the AT&T Foundation for the use of ICT in its Global Learning Initiatives Program.

· In 1996 a major review of Technology in International Education, (independently commissioned by IDP Education Australia) cited the USQ Graduate Certificate in Open and Distance Learning delivered solely via the Internet, as ‘State-of-the-art in international delivery, curriculum content and form’. 

· In 1997, USQ received the only invitation to an Australian university to make a presentation at the International Telecommunications Union (ITU) Telecom Interactive 97 Conference, Geneva, Switzerland. (Taylor, JC and Swannell, P “From Outback to Internet: Crackling Radio to Virtual Campus”).

· In 1999, The International Council for Open and Distance Learning (ICDE), established in 1938, recognised by UNESCO, funded by the Norwegian Government and encompassing membership in 130 countries, awarded USQ its top two Prizes of Excellence for its global education initiatives and expertise in providing flexible learning opportunities throughout the world. 

· In August 2000, the Prime Minister presented USQ with the Good Universities Guides University of the Year 2000-2001 Award as joint winner in the category of Developing the e-University.  

This widely acknowledged leadership position is a result of a clearly articulated corporate vision, systemic strategic planning and associated resource allocation, which has generated an organisational culture capable of sustaining the judicious application of ICT to all facets of the University’s operations.

USQ’s current e-University Project is described in the attached paper, by Professor James C Taylor, Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Global Learning Services):  “5th Generation Distance Education”, Keynote address to be presented at the 20th ICDE World Conference, Dusseldorf, Germany, 1-5 April 2001.  This paper has particular significance for the following terms of reference of the Senate Inquiry:

· the effect of increasing reliance on private funding;

· the capacity of public universities to contribute to economic growth:  in communities and regions; and as an export industry.

USQ already plays a significant role in the education export industry as reflected in the success of its web-based teaching and learning initiative, USQOnline, and the enrolments for 2001, which total 19,886 students.  Within this total 5,328 are on-campus students, including 684 full-fee paying international students from 98 countries.  Of the 14,558 off-campus students 3,319 are full-fee paying international students from the following countries:  Singapore (1,129), Malaysia (924), China (228), South Africa (198), Pacific Islands (110), Zimbabwe (92), United Arab Emirates (72), Canada (69), with an additional 497 students from approximately 90 other countries.  While all students have access to a wide range of online services, 2,063 students located in 33 different countries are studying primarily online.  

If required, I will represent the University at the Senate hearing scheduled for Brisbane on 22 March 2001.  The University also extends an invitation to the Senate Inquiry Team to visit USQ in Toowoomba and to see first hand the extensive infrastructure for online education and web-enabled service delivery, that are so critical to Australia’s future in the rapidly emerging global lifelong learning economy.  

Yours sincerely

Peter Swannell

Vice-Chancellor
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